
Minutes of the 2018 AGM of the Abingdon Society of Bell Ringers

Held on Tuesday 24 April 2018 – St Nicolas’ Church
Present:  Charles Miller (chair), M Brock (minute taker), Brian Read, Rebecca Peberdy, Jeanette Davey, Jeanette Thomas, Tim Pett, Susan Read, Sarah Barnes, Sophie Martin, Carole Sidlow, Reg Sidlow, Hugh Bishop, Isaac O’Shea, Michelle X.
1. Appointment of Minutes taker:  M Brock agreed to do this.
2. Apologies:  received from Mark Walker, David Thomas, Lisa Asbury, Matt and Becci Franklin, Beryl Yates, Eluned Hallas.
3. The minutes of the 2017 AGM were considered.

There were some corrections to be noted: the Sarah Beecham Award was mentioned in 2 places: the correct spelling is Beacham; Angela Smith was in attendance; the Outing mentioned in 10 b) should read 2017.  Taking into account these corrections, the minutes were signed and approved as an accurate record of the proceedings.

4. Actions and Matters arising:
Tim has looked at the Constitution, and it transpires that we don’t actually need a child protection officer.  Brian suggested that we hold off further discussion on the matter of safeguarding and our procedures as it had been set as an agenda item for the meeting.  (See item 7 below in these minutes.)
Tim asked for clarification about when our AGM occurs, and it was pointed out that our practice of recent years was to hold it ‘close to Easter’ which fits in with the availability of our Rector chairing the meeting.

Those present agreed that our Constitution should be updated to reflect the above changes.  Tim will attend to this.
5. Officers’ reports:
These had been circulated in advance of the meeting.

a) The Tower Captain of St Helens:  Brian ascertained that those present had read his report in advance of the meeting.  He invited comments/questions.  Jeanette T enquired about the recent accident involving a broken stay and one of the ringers sustaining an injury from which there has been a good recovery.  It did at the time attract some media interest.  The wardens have since written a report which they have made available to Brian.  At present the Wardens are not keen on making the report public.  Charles suggested this decision might be related to matters associated with the Church’s Ecclesiastical Insurance.  The question was raised as to whether the report could be made available to the Abingdon ringers.  Brian will approach the Wardens and request distribution of the report more widely.
Tim said that the Old North Berks Branch of the Oxford Diocesan Guild was informed of the above event at their last Branch AGM.  Their decision, once they had seen the report, was for the Branch to circulate the essence of the report, to identify learning and things that need to change within the Branch as a consequence.
All those present accepted the Warden’s recommendations, made following this ringing accident, which they sent to Brian and were subsequently made known to us all.
b) The Tower Captain of St Nicolas:  Hugh summarised his report.
Discussion ensued about White’s being approached for a quote to improve security and safety of access to the bells.  The concern is that the doors to the bell chamber and the ringing chambers are not locked.  It was pointed out that the ropes need to be secured in a similar way to those at St Helen’s.  The question was asked whether it could be done by a builder or someone other than White’s.  The feeling was that it was best to have the work done by professionals with specific expertise in this area.
Discussion also took place about the planning application pertaining to the TSB building next to St Nic’s, i.e. converting the upper storeys to flats. Jeanette D offered to follow up on this matter and confirm who is responsible for sound proofing.  It was suggested that presumably the builders see it as their responsibility to sound proof the flats, rather than sound proofing the bells, which have been part of the Abingdon town and community for more than 300 years.
c) The Treasurer:  Susan summarised the accounts.  She highlighted that the income was less than in previous years, primarily as a result of fewer weddings.

Sarah moved to have the accounts accepted, and Tim seconded the proposal, with all in favour.

d) Steeple Keepers:  Reg read out his report relating to both St Nic’s and St Helen’s which covered the matters of maintenance, cleaning, repair of some broken stays, and the new muffles that have been made by Isaac for both towers.  He gave acknowledgement to all the help he receives from Isaac to fulfil his role.

Regarding St Helen’s:

Jeanette T asked who hold the keys to the rope box at St Helen’s.  No problem has ever arisen, but if there was an emergency, the keys could be obtained from the Tower Captain (whose name and phone number is displayed on the door to the ringing chamber).

It was mentioned that the south shutter has been changed, but doesn’t close properly.  It was confirmed that the work was worthwhile - improving the sound of the bells outside.  This has been confirmed by Isaac who measured the decibels.

There was a reminder that the Sanctus bell is unprotected from the birds.  Brian suggested that this was probably a matter for the Church to attend to.  Reg said that he will liaise with Steve Thomas and inform him of our observations.
Regarding St Nic’s:

It was mentioned that the bench in the ringing chamber is in need of repair.

Isaac suggested there was a need for new ropes at St Nic’s.  It was estimated that this would cost several hundreds of pounds.  Tim offered to get a quote for new ropes.  Hugh said that he would discuss with the Church Wardens how this could be funded.

Brian suggested that the White’s maintenance reports be given to the Steeple Keepers, and displayed on the notice boards in both towers.  Susan reminded us of the importance of keeping accurate entries in the maintenance log book.
e) Hand Bell report:  All present had read Susan’s report prior to the meeting.  Of note is the fact there are 14 new members and the band performed/participated in 11 events over the last year.
f) Training: In summarising her report, Susan commented whilst she has had success with her training programmes and good attendance, maintaining the commitment and on-going attendance of the recruits is a challenge.  She went on to suggest that perhaps it might be worth looking into recruiting through Facebook invitations.  It was accepted that there will always be some slippage/losses, but currently considerable effort is put into learners’ courses from which there is only a limited number of ringers that actually continue ‘the exercise’.  Susan invited help with recruiting and running courses.
Jeanette D offered to follow up with John Mason School regarding students who might be interested in pursuing ringing following our contribution to a display of activities that could contribute to a Duke of Edinburgh Award.
6. Adult Registration
Taking into account the Wardens Review (previously discussed above) relating to the ringing accident, Brian asked, in the event of an adult accident we currently do not have records easily to hand in the tower that would assist in contacting a next of kin if it was required.  As we know, there is a comprehensive registration procedure of all children under 18 years which includes parental consent and contact details.  There are numerous things to consider in holding some kind of Adult Register of information, i.e. what information might be requested on a form; what information might be optional; safe storage of these records; conforming to data protection legislation. For such a register to be useful, it would need to be kept on church premises.  Those present agreed to Brian looking into to this matter.
7. Safeguarding
Brian informed the meeting that there is a Parish Safeguarding Officer who can be approached should anyone have any concerns about matters relating to safeguarding of children or vulnerable adults.  Brian will arrange to have the Parish Safeguarding Officer’s name displayed on the notice boards in both Towers.
The Tower Captain and all trainers are required to undergo a DBS check and undertake relevant safeguarding training to C2 level.  See the Safeguarding Training Portal for the Church of England.
The Guild have revised their recommendations relating to safeguarding standards at ringing practices and events: when there are children in attendance under 16 years of age, there needs to be a nominated adult on each specific occasion who takes responsibility for the safety of the children. Further, there needs to be a system by which all those in attendance know who this nominated adult is for the duration of the event/occasion.  This nominated person does not necessarily need to be DBS checked.
With this in mind we need to put in place arrangements that fulfil these obligations, and Brian requested that he needed volunteers to make themselves known to him who would be happy to assume this rôle when required.
It is recommended that all of us undertake the basic C0 safeguarding training on-line (takes about 1 hour).  Go to https://safeguardingtraining.cofeportal.org/.
8. Election of Officers:
Jeanette T enquired as to whether further thought had been given to the matter of succession planning (referring to last year’s minutes).  With this in mind she invited the group to consider whether we wanted a change to some of the officer positions.  This was duly considered.
It was decided to combine the post of Deputy Tower Captain and Ringing Master for both St Nicolas and St Helen’s, and to have a Deputy Ringing Master for both towers.  The grid below represents the officers that were voted in.

	Office
	Holder

	Tower Captain St Helen
	Brian Read

	Tower Captain St Nicolas
	Hugh Bishop

	Treasurer
	Susan Read

	Hand Bell Leader
	Susan Read

	Co-opted posts:
	

	Deputy Tower Captain & Ringing Master (both towers)
	Sarah Barnes

	Deputy Ringing Master (both towers)
	Isaac O’Shea

	Tower Secretary
	Tim Pett

	Steeple Keepers (both towers)
	Reg Sidlow &Isaac O’Shea

	Teaching Team Leader
	Susan Read

	Weddings Organiser
	Jeanette Thomas

	¼ Peal Organiser
	Sophie Martin

	Cleaning Organiser
	Beryl Yates & Carole Sidlow

	Web Master
	Brian Read


9. Proposal for a Dumb Bell at St Helen’s
The plan to install a dumb bell is more complex that initially thought.  The question has arisen as to whether the floor is strong enough to support the dumb bell structure.  Steve Thomas has suggested that informed advice be sought regarding this matter.  Further, the DCC needs to be informed, and inevitably the work would require a Faculty application.  Brian agreed to follow up on all these matters.

10. Wedding and Peal Fees
Susan will propose an increase in wedding fees for 2019 in line with inflation.

2018 wedding fees:  

St Helen’s - £147






St Nicolas’ - £110

Peal fees remain unchanged: 
£4 per rope (in keeping with other towers)
Ringers for weddings will continue to be paid £15 each.

11. Donations

The discussion regarding donations from our funds were as follows: 

Agreement to donate £100 to the Diocesan Bell Fund; £100 to the Association of Ringing Teachers; and £100 to be made available for new ropes at St Nicolas.
12. Events
a) Anniversary of bell dedication:

A volunteer was invited to host the barbecue in July 2018.  Venue & date tbc.
b) 2018 Outing: 
Lisa Asbury has offered to organise this event.  Date to be confirmed.
c) Annual Tower Cleaning:  
Reg will circulate a date for the cleaning.
d) Christmas Dinner: 
Margaret agreed to organise this event.  It is planned for January 2019.
e) Guild & Branch events 2018:

· 7 May ODG Open Day

· 12 May Guild AGM

· 21 May and 13 June Scouts & Brownies visit to tower

· 25 May Branch Mini Outing
· 10 November Bun Throwing & Branch Skittles
13.  Any other business
The possibility of erecting a screen in St Helen’s Church that would enable ringing to be seen in the church was discussed.  Michelle suggested that Wi-Fi connectivity and bluetooth issues would need to be investigated, along with considering how this could be set up and the precise location.


Charles thanked all the ringers for their contribution to church and community life.

Jeanette Davey made a final address to the meeting:
“I'd like to place on record just how good these two towers are.  This must be one of the best provincial ringing teams in England.  The range of ringing for all standards, including to a very high standard, the quantity of ringers including young ringers, and the team effort, with so many people having roles in the towers, is outstanding.  A lot of credit must go to Brian and Susan; not solely, but they work incredibly hard for this tower.  A lot of that is down to the fact that they are retired and have the time, but it must take an awful lot of their time and they must wonder how on earth they had time to go to work!  They run a very good team and ringing sessions.  They welcomed me warmly when I first arrived nearly a year ago, as you all did.  So, thank you to all of you and particular thanks go to Brian and Susan.”
The meeting closed at 2130 hours.
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